
Self taping by Dr. Alfred R. Wolff, 9 October 1985. 

This is Al Wolff on Oct. 9, 1985. I want to go back and give you 
some more recollections of the history of the University of 
Bridgeport and what happened during this history as I experienced 
it. 

I'm interested in the changing student, and in regards to the 
student's attitude changes, behavior changes, as I remember them 
from 1946 until the time I left Student Personnel in Dec. 1974. 

When I first came on campus as a world war II veteran in Aug. 
1946, I was very much impressed by the GI's, the ex-Gr's, who 
returned to campus. When I first taught my Psychology classes in 
Sept. 1946, I found them bright, interested, asking questions and 
expecting answers. At least answers that might be adequate, the 
best that we could do, and to my surprise, it wasn't just the 
academic in which they were interested, here were these young men 
in their 20's, some even in their early 30's, most of them I 
guess were in their early 20's or middle or late 20's and they 
were interested in student activities. They were the ones who 
started football, they were the ones who, with Al Dickason, this 
very fine faculty member who started Campus Thunder, They wanted 
traditions, they started fraternities and we were at that time a 
rather small, intimate group. we had very strong faculty/student 
relationships. As a matter of fact I was only, guess I was in my 
late 20's myself, and we were friends. There was a 
faculty/student difference. They gave us respect and they gave 
us friendship, but at the same time, very close in age, we had a 
lot in common and they were proud, as I was proud, and I know you 
were proud, in seeing the small Junior College expand and then 
finally get into a 4 year institution. They dreamed the dreams 
that Pres. Halsey had at the time and really, it was a going 
institution. 

It doesn't mean we didn't have problems, it doesn't mean that 
people didn't gripe about the lack of facilities, we wished we 
had bigger classrooms, that faculty members certainly were hoping 
they would have less hours to teach, but there was, I'm talking 
now about the students, the students really saw that they were 
the beginner of the traditions, and even though they were older 
students, they really pushed down by the so called in loco 
parentis regulations then. For example, we had house mothers and 
the house mothers did the best they could to make sure the girls, 
women house mothers, were in at the regular time, and there was 
no visiting of men and women except in the lounges at regular 
times. You were really brought up proper in that sense. 

The student in the 1950's was a lot of fun but less mature, we 
were a growing institution and they enjoyed that too. They were 
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full of tricks, we had the panty raids then, the fraternities 
were probably at their height regarding strength, they had many 
dances. There was quite a bit of drinking on dances, at these 
dances. Because the state minimum drinking law at the time was 
21, we were concerned about the drinking as an administration. 
we thought they were breaking the rules and we didn't know how to 
handle it. So the best we could do was, o.k. you're off campus 
dances are your responsibility but you have to have chaperons. 
That was really a dichotomy, After all we were saying, this is 
not a university function but you got to have our chaperons. And 
there was really some excessive drinking that went on and in fact 
at that whole time, during the SO's, I felt that there was a lot 
of drinking by students. 

And also it used to bother me a bit was that there was fraternity 
hazing. Sometimes it was dangerous. Students being brought off 
to remote places, blindfolded without any money, without any food 
and they would have to hitchhike in and it was dangerous to be on 
the road late at night. we were in contact with the police quite 
often. I'm not saying the student of the 1940 's did not drink 
nor have a good time starting fraternities. What I'm saying that 
I felt that the student of 1950's, much fun as he was, was not 
really as mature as the students in the late 40's. 

We also had at that time, with the impetus given by Claire 
Fulcher, who held various positions in Student Personnel, was ac-
tually Associate Dean of student Personnel most of the time. We 
had the honor system. And the girls were supposed to be in and 
the women were supposed to be in at certain times, and if they 
weren't, they were supposed to turn themselves in, and there was 
a lot of time spent regarding having an honor court and having 
the students actually address their sins if they had been out a 
little bit late, and a particularly big offense would be if they 
did not report that they were out. But at the same time, the 
honor system did work to some extent and there was also a talk 
about ethical values, and honor and responsibility, and I think 
that was a helpful thing. 

we got into the 60's, and there was, and the students were sort 
of thinking about these regulations about when a woman had to be 
in, the honor system, and so on, as far as women were residence 
hall students, having to check in, and the men also felt that 
there ought to be more freedom in regard to the men visiting the 
women in the residence halls, women visiting men in the men's 
rooms, and they started to work on that. The university up to 
the time of the mid sixties, was actually following the practice 
on a loco parentis, where the university assumed the role of the 
parent in many situations, and the students really disliking 
that. I recall that we had a UB day once, and the UB day was to 
really get the student/faculty community together. we had per-
haps some great shows at breakfast in the morning and later on we 
would go and clean up the beach. What happened after a while was 
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at UB day, the students were really drinking a lot, a lot of beer 
cans, and getting awfully drunk, and I remember going on the 
beach and seeing one of the students with a beer can on the 
beach, so I spoke to him. I said, Hans van der Geisen who ac-
tually later on became a very important faculty member, and at 
that time was a student and I said, I didn't know his name then, 
and I said, come in and see me, I want to talk to you about it. 
so he came in and he said, look, he said, it is not up to you to 
tell me whether I can drink beer on the beach or not, I'm over 
21, I'm a private citizen and that's really up to me. 

It kind of woke me up to the fact that he had a good point. The 
university was getting too much involved with things that perhaps 
were not its own under its own jurisdiction, and in fact later on 
in the 60's, a very important change came, and we revised the so-
called the in loco parentis rules, and we did away with a good 
many rules, and a good many regulations, because we recognized 
that it was not our business, some of these things we were get-
ting involved with. For example if a student, at one time I 
recall a student during the summer, we were on vacation, read in 
the papers that he had taken a cherry bomb and thrown it in a 
toll booth, and the toll booth actually had been damaged. I was 
very much concerned about it and felt personally that the univer-
sity was involved with the moral values of the student as well as 
his intellectual education, and the students actually brought 
before a committee. I don't know what happened to him, but I 
know at that time, I thought it was the university's obligation 
to chastise the student, to give him some kind of penalty. Like 
at times, we had even dismissed students who were caught shop-
lifting downtown. This in loco parentis rule really was done 
away with to a great extent. we recognized that a lot of these 
matters, particularly crime ,which we could say outside the col-
lege by a student, was between the student and the civil 
authorities. 

Later on we modified our whole attitude toward the thing and we 
said that we would only be involved if we felt that what the stu-
dent had done was an offense against the university, you know, 
like messing up a residence hall room or hurting another student 
very badly, or something like that, or that the student's 
presence on campus was a threat and a danger to the safety of the 
university community. It made a big change as far as that went. 
The student in the early 60's was somewhat involved with social 
causes. We had some of our students who went down south and 
tried to make changes there during 1963-64. It was to a rela-
tively minor extent. 

we did respond to students, such as the late David Patawer, who 
wanted to see co-education in the residence hall. That was kind 
of unheard of. I couldn't believe that we would have men and 
women in the same residences halls at first and particularly (?) 
but believe it or not, there were men sleeping in women's rooms 
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all night and there wasn't really much that the university was 
doing about it, so in the 1960-, middle 1960's, it became a real 
push toward co-educational residence halls and as far as regula-
tions were concerned of men staying overnight in women's dor-
mitories and visa versa. rt practically went by the way side. 
we almost had unofficial roommates of men and women. we just 
seemed to let it go, we protested about it. I remember that my 
last job, practically as Dean was, this was in 1974, was to say 
to the request of the residence hall people, no we're not going 
to have co-ed bathrooms. Whereby a woman and a man can be shar-
ing a bath at the same time. I think I must have actually over-
reacted in this situation, r'm not sure that's what they really 
wanted, but I looked upon it that way, because I knew many of the 
female students, in particular, did want the privacy of a bath-
room without having men come back and forth and I felt that it 
was only a minority, they had a right also. 

But I'm skipping, what r'm trying to say is, that there was the 
diminishing, almost the doing away with the in loco parentis in 
the 1960's. And then soon after Mario Savio became involved with 
the University of California at Berkley. Our own students got 
pretty much involved with the national trend. As a matter of 
fact they felt that if UB could revolt, just like they had at the 
University of California, Berkley, it would become a big thing, 
it would be a prestigious situation, and I probably talked about 
the re vol ts that the students went through before, there was 
revolting against making students stay in residence halls, if 
they were seniors, they thought that was terrible. And the stu-
dents didn't want to be pulled in the middle of the year if they 
were living outside on the basis that the students at the univer-
sity couldn't fill their residence halls; so they revolted 
against that. They took over Cortright Hall, they did it pretty 
well, they were the ones who, when actually, they had pretty much 
won their point through negotiations with us, after they took 
over Cortright Hall, they kept everything in great shape and they 
even put flowers on the desks of the administrators. It was kind 
of amusing. rt gave us a kind of a good feeling. 

Then of course I did talk a lot about the student revolts that 
were more serious, that really spread throughout the entire na-
tion when the United States Forces invaded Cambodia, and at that 
particular time, the students, most of them being day students 
primarily, went on strike. And would not go to classes, 
picketed, took over the computer building where even inside the 
computers were, that was the time when there was threat of 
violence, where my wife, Adele, got a phone call saying her house 
was going to be bombed in 20 minutes. A telephone line between 
Pres. Littlefield's office and Howland Hall, were I had my office 
was cut, a lot of things like that, but that's another story in 
itself. The point of the matter was that the students were very 
conscious then of world events. They objected to the war in 
Vietnam, the were determined to do something about it, and at the 
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same time, there were many of them who were really emphasizing 
the beauty of life, they were interested in art, they were inter-
ested in feelings, they felt that those of us, that this country 
was too materialistic, they wanted to be less materialistic, they 
dressed in ways that, at that time seemed odd to us with long 
hair, very often in beards. It was a tremendous, drastic change 
which people who were students of the era, what I'm trying to say 
is that people like yourself knew what was going on in that par-
ticular part of our history. It was a real, but it wasn't just 
anger, there wee some students who were really fighting for peace 
to an angry way and a violent way. 

There was also a kind of appreciation for the essence of living. 
They were called the Flower Children and they were at the Univer-
sity of Bridgeport also. After the big up rising in 1970, stu-
dent activism seemed to simmer down, even student interest on 
what was going on outside, simmered down, and at the time I left 
the Deanship in 1974, I found the students were becoming much 
more conservative, they were very much interested in careers, and 
getting ahead, and that there was already a change. I believe 
this situation followed right through the ?O's, but we had a dif-
ferent kind of student as far as attitude was concerned, and the 
emphasis no longer was so much on student activities. In other 
words, I felt that as a Dean of students at that time, I was very 
often in the limelight, very visible, but that kind of changed, 
and what took place was that the emphasis was upon making changes 
in the academic area. students became more involved in that. 
They got in the University Senate, they made proposals whereby 
you could get pass/fail grades, rather than regular grades in 
certain courses. They were interested in curriculum changes, in 
other words they weren't in the early ?O's, I felt, into real in-
terest in the academic, which is of course very, very good, and, 
but I also regret the fact that there didn't seem to be as much 
concern with how to make our society better. 

I didn't want to have the violence we had before, but I think the 
concern regard to making society better is a very healthy one, 
and even if you don't always agree with what they do, I certainly 
can say that this is something which I would hope that students 
would go back to trying to, trying to make a better society. 

I should like to add that I have been talking about the under-
graduate students of mostly a so-called typical age from 17 to 
about 25. very often the graduate students were quite different. 
They usually were in the sense of their own attitudes. They were 
pretty much like a regular community. They were more conserva-
tive during the revolt of the undergraduate students in 197 O. 
They very often looked upon it with disapproval. They wanted to 
keep on going to classes, they didn't like the idea of a strike 
talking place, whereby the strike would involve them and they 
couldn't goon with their classes. They just didn't think that 
was right. we had, there were differences at that particular 
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time. 

I did forget to mention that there was a somewhat amusing, in 
fact very amusing. I don't know what to call it, but it was an 
amusing bit of behavior which would take place in the early 
1970's. It was called -streaking-, and you know there were a lot 
of funny things that happened. A residence hall counselor went 
into, it was a female residence hall counselor, and she was going 
into her residence hall, and what did she see, about five or six 
young men attired only in shoes, deep in conversation. What hap-
pened often would be, that students would be seated in their meal 
in the university dining hall, and all of a sudden, usually a man 
without, a couple of them only with shoes or sneakers, without 
any clothes what so ever, would go dashing through the university 
dining hall, and everybody would yell and shriek and whoop and 
that would be it. very often, to disguise their identity, they 
wore masks, so you couldn't even tell who they were, and then 
this happened a lot. It just took place all over campus and cer-
tain kinds of dangerous activities, like they would be throwing, 
people who were streakers would from the third story of a build-
ing would be throwing bags of water on people down below. These 
bags weren't always full of water, they were full of some 
weighted objects, and they could really hurt somebody. They also 
would throw lighted fireworks, especially where people were 
clustered, and they would do some dangerous things like standing 
on ledges and roofs of buildings. They could have fall en and 
hurt themselves very badly. 

President Manning and I were concerned about this. We thought it 
was good fun. We had a lot of laughs about what the students 
were doing. we felt also that we weren't going to take an ag-
gressive move against this, because we felt most of it was in-
tended for good fun for number one, and number two, you take kind 
of stuffy, aggressive attitude and all you get is a lot of rebel-
lion and you've fallen in a trap, so we like, sent out a notice 
or two, but I don't think any student who was involved with 
streaking, really was in any difficulty. I remember once that I 
had to go to a conference where there was a planned streaking 
parade that the students had organized. I was kind of relieved 
about that. Gus Chagares, my Associate Dean, was put in charge 
of the situation as I went away and I gather there was a big 
parade with cars and there were a few students in open cars that 
didn't have any clothes on, most of them were masked but not 
necessarily, and you know that phase of life went, but it was an 
active phase. It occurred about 1972 and I really felt it was 
amusing. 

Some of the other episodes that took place during the time that I 
was in Student Personnel. Bill, I think it also is important 
that some reference be made to the Black Awareness Boom which oc-
curred through out the country, and also at the University of 
Bridgeport. The University felt that it was non-discriminatory 
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and that it never discriminated against blacks and certainly 
didn't do so purposely, to my knowledge, but we made some bad 
mistakes when a white student would, or his parents, would com-
plain that he or she was with a, was rooming, as a freshman, with 
a black student. Our concern always seemed to be, well, we've 
got to straighten this out. The white student is going to stay 
there anyway, what could we do to make things better? And we 
really weren't recognizing how badly the black student felt, to 
have a white student, didn't want to live with him or her. We 
didn't do very much about it. I recall people like Sidney 
Buxton, Beverly Taylor, come to see me in, oh it must have been 
in 1966 or so, and just explaining just what it was like to be a 
black student in the University of Bridgeport. usually they 
showed that there was relatively few black students, they was 
relatively little money given to help black students come here, 
that in the dining hall, the food the black students preferred 
was not really being given, the kind of music that blacks wanted 
was not really being considered seriously by the groups of stu-
dents who arranged music, and they felt that many of the courses 
ignored people who had been valuable in black history. That it 
sounded as if we were just having a white history, there were no 
blacks, was their view point as far as that went. They wanted to 
have books which would cover the importance of black students. 
They wanted to be able to, wanted to have chances, they wanted, 
for example have black students come to the University of 
Bridgeport who might not have the full background some of the 
white students did, because a lot of black students didn't have 
that opportunity. They wanted to have special, they wanted the 
university to have special programs to help tutor and bring along 
the black students. As a matter of fact, because of them, there 
was organized the Organization of Black students, which changed 
its name to something else later on, and we had a special office 
which concentrated on the needs of black students. We have some-
body in charge, and I think the person in charge we had most of 
the time was Sidney Buxton who later on went on to Worcester 
State, and we had a Jackie Hall, and they kept on pointing out to 
us the needs of black students, and trying to do all they could 
to get them together. 

In the beginning the idea was to make the black students aware of 
who they were, become proud of themselves, and there were some 
black students who really weren't interested, in that they were 
not interested in, you know, being part of the general student 
body without being pointed out as being black, but a lot of the 
students, and I would say the majority, were in the cause of 
being black at the University of Bridgeport, and there was a ten-
dency for the black students to want to have black roommates, and 
there was a request at one time, which I think was rightfully 
refused, to have a black residence hall. 

But they were sensitive to some things that they felt were 
derogatory toward black students. King Kong was being shown on 
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campus, well, first when it was discussed, the students on the 
board had decided that they were going to have it and the Student 
Council backed them up, but they felt that freedom of, they 
shouldn't be interfered with what some students wanted. That was 
academic freedom. But when King Kong was shown against the 
protest of the Organization of Black Students, so many black 
students, that everytime King Kong came on the screen, this was 
given in the student Center, there was a blowing of whistles, 
hooting and shrieking until it couldn't go on. And finally they 
blew whistles to a great extent, and one of my sisters went out 
and called the police who were waiting outside. And the police 
came in and they arrested at least one of the ring leaders of 
this situation, and then some of the black students threw them-
selves in front of police cars, and it was a very difficult 
situation, and it was full of tension, and what happened was this 
black student was arrested. 

we were asked if we would prosecute and we said "no", but I think 
later on he was dismissed. we really didn't want to prosecute. 
It was a very difficult situation. If you call the police and 
then you don't prosecute that's something that isn't so good be-
cause you've got a problem, and you ask the police for help so I 
think what we would have done, and I can take this back, we would 
have, if necessary, gone to court and at least stated what the 
problem was. Fortunately, the police were willing to drop it and 
we were too, and nothing more was done. But it was again, at 
that time black students were wanting recognition to their needs 
and their problems, and, but they were not so much involved with 
the general student revolt because of the war in Vietnam. I was 
very much interested in seeing that they were pretty separate, 
kind of observing what was going on, when primarily our white 
students were striking and occupying buildings and going their 
own way. 

Bill, this is kind of a review, but I just want to say that we 
had some interesting activities which, you know, took place with 
students. But going back to the late 1940 's when little Abner 
was so popular, and I recall so well, we had a Sadie Hawkins Day 
at UB and that meant that the girls would pursue the men and 
people dressed up as Lil Abner characters. There was Daisy Mae 
and the old drawling Lil Abner, and there was Marryin' Sam and 
all sorts of related characters, and one day, I don't know if it 
was Saturday or not, the students dressed up in costume, and I 
came down, I had my Cap and Gown on, and a cigar in my mouth and 
I was Marryin' Sam, and these gals went after the guys and the 
guys would somehow be captured, the girls would tie ropes around 
their ankles, and somehow bring them to me, and I would perform a 
quick ceremony, marrying them. 

It was good fun, and later on when the football team was going, 
they adopted the Schmoo as a mascot. The Schmoo was kind of an 
infant seal like animal, kind of chubby and warm and so on, and 
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what his favorite desire was, was to have people just plain eat 
him. He just loved to be eaten. And they would multiply like 
mad. It was just a cute sort of a situation, and so that Lil 
Abner, rather I would say, Capp's Lil Abner, was a big thing at 
UB because of Sadie Hawkins Day and also the Schmoo. 

Later on, probably in 1950, there was the initiation of UB Day 
which was started by students. The idea was to make a time to 
clean up the campus to get a sense of community among the stu-
dents and faculty, and also to help the community, help the com-
munity outside of the University of Bridgeport. we had some neat 
times. The Administration really went for it, and in as much as 
they supplied a big breakfast in the gym. and I don't know if 
they charged anything, if they did, it was practically nothing 
and the faculty and students ate together, and both faculty and 
students put on shows, and it was just a lot of good 
entertainment. I recall so well being with a group of people 
like Jim Fenner, for example, and others, and we did the Beetles 
and I was Ringo, and I beat the drums like mad. I remember also 
another time singing Downtown. I can't sing at all. It was for 
all the students, and just acting up and people were laughing, 
anything you did, they laughed at it. Certain awards were given 
to students at that particular time, and as I say the students 
put on good show, and then when it broke up, we all went out and 
cleaned up the University of Bridgeport and went down to the 
beach. The only problem was we cleaned up the beach all right, 
but after a while, once the beach was cleaned up, about two hours 
later, it was worse than it was before, littered with beer cans 
and drunken students, and so on and so forth, so it got so out of 
hand that luckily UB Day was canceled. I think after probably 
the early 1960's, but it was a great tradition and I think it 
might be revised again someday, but it was fun at the time. 

And during all this time, regard to so many years, it might still 
be true now, I don't know, but right from the start of my going 
to UB in 1946, there was the various queens of the big dances. 
Of course, late 1940's and all of the SO's, early 1960's, was a 
time of the big band, the big dances, and so on, and at UB the 
Ritz Ballroom was the place, particularly in the 1940's and 
1950's, later on it went from the Ritz Ballroom, and I guess we 
had it over at the Gym and I think we had it at the Student 
Center, but for a while it was the Ritz Ballroom, and they used 
to crown the queen. I did the crowning. And very often Pres. 
Littlefield was there, or rather Vice President Littlefield then, 
or as Dean of students, I would always at least congratulate 
whoever won, and it was like a typical Miss American situation, 
kind of a thing whereby there would be certain candidates and the 
girls would get up, they would be escorted by men who would then 
leave them on the stage, and then someone would come up, either 
myself or the President, or the Vice President, and we'd finally 
say, and the Queen of Wistaria Ball is, and we'd say the name, 
and the girl who got it would be tearful and all excited and the 
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other girls would go over and congratulate her, probably feeling 
awfully lousy but not showing it, and that was it. I always 
kissed the queen. And so I got was given the title of "The Kiss-
ing Dean", and was very well known among students, and I've told, 
the story but I'm not sure that (?) and the story was this, that 
I remember, I think it was Nick Panuzio who was then student 
Council President, was introducing me, and he said, And students 
who come here to the University of Bridgeport, I want you to meet 
the Kissing Dean, Al Wolff, and students laughed and they (?) and 
a couple of days later, I was shopping for a suit in a Milford 
store and a student looked at me and looked as if he'd seen me 
some place. He said, "I think I've seen you someplace before." 
He said, "do you, are you, where could that be? Do you go to 
New York City, do you take the train." I said, "no". He said, 
"well I just can't tell, I wonder, oh", he said, "are you at the 
University of Bridgeport?" And I said "yes". "Oh," he said with 
a bit sigh of relief, "I know who you are, you are Hot Lips 
Wolff". So I don't think the name of Hot Lips Wolff got around 
too much, I was kind of glad of that, but I thought it was kind 
of an amusing story. 

Bill, you asked me about faculty members and characters at the 
University of Bridgeport, and I guess, very frankly, one of the 
biggest characters who really made quite an impression on stu-
dents both for the good and the bad was a professor named Joseph 
Roucek. During a time when many of the University of Bridgeport 
professors were not into research, many of them did not have doc-
tor degrees, and those who didn't have doctoral degrees and even 
those who had were not doing research, publications, probably be-
cause they were, one of the reasons was they really had very big 
teaching loads. Joe Roucek, somehow was getting out publications 
in professional journals. It so happened, and found out later 
on, that some of these professional publications were plagarized 
but didn't know that at the time, and at least we didn't know it 
for a while, but that made a big impression upon the administra-
tion particularly, Pres. Halsey and Vice Pres. Littlefield, as 
far as that went. 

Joe Roucek was a very colorful person. He was very flamboyant 
and he spoke very easily. He spoke definitely, he was 
sensational. He would always play to the sensual side of stu-
dents in regard to his remarks. He was in many ways sarcastic, 
damning the order, he would talk very much, from what the stu-
dents told me, about power politics, and he was really, ap-
parently a very interesting professor. And students who took him 
were usually fascinated by what he had to say. He also did some 
very good things for the university. For example, he was inter-
ested in ethnic backgrounds and in his Sociology Colloquium, well 
he had students, they had the options, but he had a lot of the 
ideas and what he did was, he had the Sociology Colloquium relate 
to various ethnic groups in the community through the churches 
like the Russian Orthodox, or it might be the Hungarian group, so 
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they'd been given Hungarian dinners, or Russian dinners, and it 
was a really good thing, and it really again helped the students 
get awareness and appreciation of other ethnic groups, and also 
it cemented the community, I think in this way, closer to the 
University of Bridgeport. Unfortunately, Joe was, very bluntly 
and in some ways unethical. For example, he had tremendous con-
trol over the students, and one of the things he did was, that he 
would give tests that were so hard, students couldn't possibly 
pass them, he would give them good grades anyway, if they 
-behaved themselves" and that meant kind of Kow-tow to what he 
wanted. Laugh at his jokes, and be very supportive, and those 
students would ask questions that were contrary to what he 
believed in what he said, were given a very hard time, were given 
poor grades, even humiliated in class, and this was really very 
unfortunate. 

He also had people, students in the Sociology Colloquium, have 
big parties for him where he could invite some important 
personages, and he know quite a few important persons, but he 
would kind of use these parties to ingratiate himself more with 
them and at the Sociology Colloquiums, big dinners, as a matter 
of fact, he would give out awards to people whom he felt could 
help him. Awards to the president, vice president of the 
University. He made sure I got a certain award, certain 
professors, people he felt could help him, and perhaps a few 
friends besides. He had a group that through his flattery, which 
was very much in back of him. but I remember speaking to one 
young man once. In fact he came into my office and he said, "you 
know it's terrible, you gave a wonderful party", a party I was 
at, which had been sponsored by Roucek. The young man said, "I 
don't know what to do about it", he said, "I was told by Dr. 
Roucek to give this party. I'm afraid of him, I know that if I 
didn't do it, I'd be in trouble. I spoke to my parents about it, 
they were cooperative, but they didn't like the idea either, but 
we aren't going to do anything about turning him in, because it 
would be just too much trouble and we would get hurt ourselves". 
But he would do that. He would have people give parties, or do 
things and students were afraid, because he could be very power-
ful and he also, in the classroom, would use his power to be 
quite insulting to some girls. I mean, he would talk about a 
girl's figure in front of the whole class. One story was told to 
me was that he told the girl "o.k., cross your legs, uncross your 
legs", and it was done again in a sensuous way, and he really had 
a power with students which I thought was very, very unhealthy • 
He was important. I say he did some goods, but the fact is that 
he really had the students under his thumb, and had them do 
things, talk about things, which I felt were ethically wrong. No 
question about it. 

When I got complaints about students who being humiliated, a 
whole bunch of them, I used to write them down, and I forget what 
they all were, humiliated, who were actually subjected to sexual 
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innuendoes, such as, "I understand you were sleeping with some-
body the night before," and he would mention a name, something 
like that in front of the whole class, and just a lot of stuff 
like that. I finally went to Dean Ropp and I said, "Look, I 
really feel you've got to look into this. This man is very dif-
ficult with students. I can't, as Dean of students, sit around 
here and see what's happening to students. I think they need 
protection, but Dean Ropp wasn't interested, or if he was 
interested, he just wanted to let things go. Jim Halsey, Pres. 
Halsey felt that he wasn't sure that these things and also he 
mentioned point blank that he was one of the few professors who 
was publishing and nothing happened. And finally when Leland 
Miles became Dean of the College of Arts and Science, I spoke to 
him, and he couldn't believe it, didn't believe me at first, but 
later on I had students go directly to him with complaints, and 
so on, and he saw what was happening. And it was Dean Miles, now 
Pres. Miles, who made sure, who spoke with Roucek, and worked out 
an agreement whereby Roucek got certain, I guess a paid 
sabbatical, something like that, on the condition that he would 
leave the University of Bridgeport. 

Bill, just on a random thought, do you remember when we used to 
have these make-up examinations? I remember, for example, I'd 
give them to instructors who didn't have advisees 

End of side One 
Side two of tape. 

And it became big business. Big business in the sense, I guess 
we'd charge a few dollars and students often thought it was 
unfair, a real headache to proctor them, and after a while what 
happened, I don't know when it was, probably in the late 1960's, 
we did away with makeups being given by a couple of proctors. 
we use to have a couple of proctors, and that any makeup examina-
tion that took place had to be handled between the student and 
the faculty member, the faculty member would or would not give a 
makeup examination, he was responsible for any supervision that 
took place. 

Another thing which I think is important to DB's history, is the 
Parents' Association which is something you, Bill, know about, 
particularly from your experience at Alfred University. Parents' 
Association was started quite early in the university's history 
but I don't think people recall that. I remember Adele and I and 
Jim and Julia Halsey would make trips to various places like 
Westchester, and so on, to speak to parent groups that they were 
organized and the idea was to have a good relationship with the 
parents, but also hopefully the parents would give money to the 
university that way. But we had an early start in the late 40's, 
the in the 50's we started again with another group in the early 
50 's, and I guess it really got going in a big way in 1956-57 
about that time. we had some very active people in the parents 
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organization. we had people like Leroy Rice, Roland Wolf, Abe 
Golush, and some of the others who really were active and helpful 
such as Rita Hassan Blue. I am just amazed, I'd forgotten all 
these names because they were so wonderful, so supportive of the 
university and what we were trying to do, and there was a Parents 
Association really got going in regard to having a Parent's Day, 
when the students would actually show their wares, but primarily 
what would happen is, you would have the instructors be available 
to tell about their courses and that students would actually, 
pardon me, parents would have a chance to meet with the instruc-
tor in groups and sometimes individually, what I'm trying to say, 
like going to classes. The profs. would be conducting talk with 
parents, telling what they were trying to do and then later on, 
they might see the parents for individual conferences. ,It went 
over very big, the parents liked that., we used to have well 
over a thousand parents on campus. The faculty wasn't terribly 
keen about it, they sometimes felt they wee under pressure by the 
parents, they didn't like giving up a Sunday, but they were 
pretty good about it. In fact some of many of the faculty really 
thought it was a good idea, and there was some kind of a program 
given by students in the afternoon or given by the faculty, I 
don't remember which. Art exhibits in Industrial design, would 
show what they were doing, or there would be a concert or some-
thing like that, but the parents would come on campus. The cam-
pus was crowded, it was just full, and there was enthusiasm about 
it although as I said, some of the faculty didnt like it that 
much, and it was, I think, modified after a while, I'm not even 
sure it exists anymore. It was right there and at the same time 
also the faculty, the university, was getting quite a bit of 
money from the parents and this money was being used primarily 
for projects that would enhance the welfare of the students on 
campus. 

It might be giving money so they could have more money for bands, 
it might be giving monies so they could actually get a recorder 
for the Student Center, or to get more movies, or to sponsor a 
program which might be on the human sexuality. we had a Dr. 
Charell and his wife came on campus at one time and gave talks, 
we had discussions on matters concerning sex and the college 
students, which I felt were good, and we got money for that 
through what the parents association raised. 

We had two people who wee very important to the Parents 
Association. A husband and wife, they were Nettie and Bob Zorn, 
and while Bob was president there was a rule passed that there 
would be a charge of being a member of the parents association, 
actually charged by the university. Everybody, whether they 
liked it or not, when they came in they had to pay $5.00 with the 
tuition, for being a member of the Parents Association. The 
Zorns said at that time said, but please do not go on to solicit 
money in addition to that. Later on, Jim Halsey felt it was 
necessary to do this, and so, in addition to the Parents Associa-
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tion fee, there was a campaign to raise more money, and I remem-
ber that Nettie and Bob Zorn were very upset about that and, as a 
matter of fact, I think for a while they severed their connec-
tions with the university but came back later on. It was just 
one of those things. Personally, I got a lot of satisfaction out 
of the Parents Association. They were, I went to, traveling with 
Jim Halsey and usually his fund raiser for the university. we'd 
go to New Jersey, Long Island, Westchester, we gave a lot of 
talks, it was fun, they were greeting us with enthusiasm and I 
got to know a lot of Parents that way. Got to know how their 
sons and daughters that way too, and I thought it was a great 
organization. I think it was really a unique contribution at 
that time by UB. I know that other colleges have adopted, perhaps 
some adopted before then, but I don't think many. I think it was 
Jim Halsey's brainstorm, and that we got going very early in the 
game and we were a model as far as parents associations were 
concerned. 

Now I'm finishing up Bill. I look back on my years at the Univer-
sity of Bridgeport which were 34 years and more, as a full time 
administrator, then a professor, and I've been teaching there 
part time for four more years, and very frankly I would not have 
had it otherwise than to be working at the University of 
Bridgeport. we've had some problems, I've had friction with 
people from the administration, faculty, students, has not been 
perfect, but it's been what I wanted. It has been so much and I 
think I really have appreciated the warmth that I have received 
from students, particularly, and when I was dean, I know what I 
wanted. I wanted to do all I could to improve interpersonal 
relations on campus, to actually make communication among 
students, faculty, residence hall people, maintenance people, 
whatever, that much more easy. To me that was very, very 
important. I also, my concept of a Dean of Students was to 
really be a Dean of Students, in other words, to fight for stu-
dents when they had anything I felt was legitimate. And I felt, 
very honestly, that I had to, if I felt that students were being 
pushed around by a professor, or by a system, or being caught 
with rules that were really unfair, or needing better residence 
halls, or residence hall space, or having a chance to have more 
social activities, and that was going to be good, or more 
academic activities, it was my job to do all I could to get stu-
dents in touch with the right people, to get things going, 
whether it was going to be developing a house for commuting 
students, and sometimes I would be in their pitching with the 
students. 

Very often I would try to help the students go about getting what 
they felt was important to them. I felt also, it was my role 
through faculty advisory programs, through other programs, and to 
have the student considered as what I called then, a Whole 
Person. It just wasn't a person coming in to get some courses, 
it was a person who actually had feelings, who needed to grow in 
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regard to making a decisions for himself. Who, we hope, would 
actually have a constructive attitude to make society a better 
one. I couldn't tell him how it was, but certainly wanted to 
have a social conscious on the part of students. Interested in 
the students physical and mental health. it was all very impor-
tant and it was also, I felt, my job, to try to get as many other 
people involved and concerned also, no one ever does this alone. 
I was particularly proud of the faculty advisory program for 
Freshmen, which we had at one time, because then it was the whole 
student. When the student had a problem, the faculty advisor 
would listen to him and try to be helpful. The problem wasn't 
necessary of an academic order, it might be a very personal 
problem. They had a job, the faculty advisors, would refer him 
to the student personnel, but it was also to be there to be a 
caring kind of individual person. That was my concept of being a 
dean, of being a member of student personnel. I guess I'm glad 
that a good many students feel that I cared. I'm sure also that 
there are many students who felt that Al Wolff was an SOB, but I 
did care and that is a source of satisfaction to me. 

This probably doesn't interest you as much, if the other part in-
terests you at all, but I found that my years of teaching full 
time, which began in Sept. of 1975 and finished in June 81, and 
as I said, I went on to haLf time the next fall, and I've taught 
courses here and there since, it was particularly satisfying. It 
was a good way for me to wind things up. I was not with under-
graduates anymore 

I then found myself, you know, with the graduate students, but 
they were very eager, very interested in the fields I felt I was 
teaching. There were two of them primarily. I was, one of my 
programs was Counseling the Aging, or counseling older adults. 
One was specially teaching student personnel in higher education. 
And it was just nice being able to finish off my years at the 
University of Bridgeport that way, because the students were 
interested, eager. We had, we got very, very close and I found I 
liked graduate students, although I liked undergraduate students, 
but I liked graduate students too, very much, certainly as much 
as I liked the undergraduates, and, but with graduate students, 
they had some problems too, and we got involved about some 
things, it wasn't the same kind of involvement as young people 
who were going to the university, who were leaving home for the 
first time, and were interested in making a lot friends, and get-
ting involved, some of them, in social activities, who were 
having love affairs which went wrong, sometimes, and who had a 
host of joys and problems, which, for me, were so satisfying to 
be able to talk about with them, and at times, even be helpful. 
So UB for me, despite some problems, was a great place to work. 

That's all, Bill. Thanks a lot for giving me this opportunity. 

END OF TAPE. 
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